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RED LETTER DAY  - 

GRANT FOR ARCHIVES BUILDING !!  
 

Thursday 9 August truly was a red-letter day for the Historical Society , 

as a letter arrived  announcing that an ASB Community grant of $80,000 

had been made for the Helensville Archival Building Project  
 

John Smith was able to announce the good news to members and support-

ers at the Trivial Pursuits evening a week later. 
 

John said that work on the project will start as soon as possible.  Stage 

one will be to lower the building on to its permanent foundations, and 

build the entrance ramp and steps.  Stage two will be build the special ar-

chive room onto the north side.  This area will be fire proofed, heat con-

trolled, air conditioned and fitted with special archival storage units for 

the original books, papers, photographs, clothing and other exhibits. 
 

When the ASB grant runs out further fundraising will be needed to com-

plete the project - including a reception area for accessions, toilet facili-

ties and the setting up of the study and research area with tables, comput-

ers and storage units.  A verandah will be built over the entrance for pro-

tection, and to take the starkness off the frontage of the ñmodcomò build-

ing. and align it with other (heritage) buildings on site. 

 

EDITORôS NOTES 
Requests for information or gifts for the Museum bring out some of the 

interesting stories in the newsletters.   
 

This issue is a case in  point.  A member of the Business Association 

came looking for information  about the empty building which used to 

house the ñWhy Not?ò tea rooms.  Jean Davidson and Natalie Carroll pro-

duced photos (see cover and page 5) and the researchers got to work. 
 

A postcard dated Helensville 1915 was given for the collection and 

sparked an interesting study  (see page 9). The acquisition of this postcard  

was followed by an exciting week when three more historic postcards/

pictures were acquired by bidding on Trade Me (see page 9) 

  

S H &  W C HS     August -September 2012 
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Te Awaroa/Helensville  

150th celebrations  

19 -  22 October 2012  

 

SS PUKE  ON THE RIVER 

One of the most exciting additions to the pro-

gramme is that the steamship ñPukeò from the 

Auckland Maritime Museumôs fleet, will be giv-

ing rides on the river - bargain prices of $2 and $1. 
 

SPECIAL CELEBRATIONS BROCHURE 

Nor-West News are publishing a special com-

memoration brochure which will be available free 

during the week of the celebrations. 
 

WAR MEMORIAL HALL WILL BE OPEN for 

the duration of the weekend with fixed displays 

including  Arts and Craft,s and  photoboards . A Wine and Cheese  Even-

ing will be held on Friday night, and there will be a film showing that 

night, which will also be shown at the Father Sakey Catholic Centre, 

Kowhai Street on Saturday. (Alan Scott) 
 

THE PARAKAI STORY film show will be staged at the Father Sakey 

Centre on Sunday afternoon - 1.30 -3. 30 (Dianne McLeod) 
 

MAINSTREET EVENTS will include the Street Parade, the Official 

Opening, Street Stalls.and the Blessing of the Cairn 
 

ST MATTHEWS CHURCH will have a floral carpet  open from Friday 

morning, and will present a celebratory service on Sunday morning. 
 

AT THE MUSEUM entry will be free over the weekend.  Features will 

include the ever-populat live displays of Colonial Crafts, Founding family 

histories; Trudi Kingôs Then and Now photographic display and a contin-

uous film show of historic photos.   

Julie Colvilleôs popular Heritage Bus tours will run on Sunday afternoon. 
 

SPECIAL EVENTS AT THE PRIMARY SCHOOL include theTalent 

Quest and the old fashioned games for children on Sunday afternoon. 
 

See www.helensville150th.org.nz for information and registration  

http://www.helensville150th.org.nz/
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WHY NOT ? TEA ROOMS  -   
 

ICONIC HELENSVILLE BUSINESS  

Mine hosts at Why Not Tea Rooms 1958 - 68  Eileen and Cyril Pengelly 

 

AN ENQUIRY FROM THE BUSINESS ASSOCIATION about the 

ownership and usage of a shop in Commercial Road, brought up the name  

ñWhy Not Tea Roomsò ; and the researchers got busy. Jean Davidson 

found an early photograph - (just a small snap a bit the worse for wear , 

but oh the wonders of the Photoshop computer programme) - see cover 

page; and Natalie Carroll supplied a range of photos from the years that 

her parents, Eileen and Cyril Pengelly owned the business   
 

 The WhyNot building was part of the block of shops known as the ñLa 

Roche shopsò. Mr A C W La Roche came to Helensville as a newspaper-

man in 1905. Five years later he built the row of shops starting opposite 

Porter Crescent, and going down to the area now known as Creek Lane.   
 

This block was bought by local businessman James Hand at auction in 

1917 for Ã1,250.  Some of the early occupiers of the Why Not site were 

Mrs Dirakaôs fish shop , which suffered a fire in 1918, M Sumichôs fruit 

shop, the office of the Helensville branch of the Farmersô Union and Mrs 

L Nicolôs sweet shop. 
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A fire in 1930 gutted Mrs Nicolôs shop and also damaged the adjacent 

shops - Mrs Sellarsô drapery and T T McAlisterôs Land Agency. Mrs Nic-

ol rebuilt and enlarged her shop, and renamed it as the Why Not Tea 

Rooms, a name which remained for forty years or more. 
 

Owners after Mrs Nicol included Christie and Parker, and Cyril and  

Eileen Pengelly took over the business in the 1950s until they retired in 

1968, when they sold to Herb and Nola Robinson..  A Swiss  family -

Kungs were also owners. 
 

As well as selling sweets and dairy items, and serving meals, Pengellys 

ran the pie-cart at the Primary School, and no doubt some readers will 

have memories of buying pies (a shilling) sandwiches (tuppence) , cream 

buns, doughnuts and fizzy drinks.  Cyril and Eileenôs generous natures 

were much appreciated by the pupils, especially those a bit short of 

change! 
 

The shop next to the ñWhy Not ñ(note the double entrance seen in the 

front page photo), after Mrs Sellars, drapery, housed the Helensville boot-

makers - Messrs Constable, Male and Moss and lastly Frank Hirons.  He 

was replaced by Steve and Eileen Atkinson, who in the 50s and 60s ran a 

gift shop and lending library.  Another adjacent shop housed variously T T 

McAlister (land agent), Frasers (toys), A G Lowe (Solicitor) and chemists 

Truman, then R A Coles.  It was also used as an office for the garage 

premises next door on the south side - McCloy and Williscroft, who sold 

to Ernst Hansen and Bent Dayberg. 
 

In the front cover photo an alleyway shows on the north side of the ñWhy 

Notò.  The shops in that block included Mandyôs Hair Salon, a milk bar , 

Chemist (Barrronôs, later Gerald Munro) and the hair dressing and billard 

Salon (Jim Anderson).  At some stage in a rebuilding programme, the al-

ley way was closed off from the street. 
 

And so the saga goes on.  A study of the shops in the La Roche block pro-

vides an interesting story of the social history of  Helensville. 
 

Editorôs note: We would be most interested to hear readersô memories of 

the ñWhy Not Tea Roomsñ and adjacent businesses.  Please  e-mail or 

write  -  Box133 Helensville  0840 or helensvillemuseum@xtra.co.nz  



6 

 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING - WEDNESDAY 27 JUNE 2012 

 

The AGM was held in the morning this year and the turnout improved. 

For the last few years the AGM has been held in the evening,   
 

Leigh Bosch gave an illustrated talk which was most enlightening,  on 

time she spent in Eritrea. 
 

REPORTS: The Officers reports as circulted were approved, and the fi-

nancial report presented and approved.  Copies of the financial report 

(and any others) can be obtained from the Office with the supply of a 

stamped addressed envelope (A5 or DL size.  
 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS: (see page 10) 

Mary Massara has resigned from the committee and was thanked for all 

her hard work. All others committee members were re-elected.  

Wynne HaySmith and Mike Hadwin were elected to the committee,.  

 

NEWS FROM  THE WIDER  (HISTORICAL) WORLD   
 

AUCKLAND REGIONAL DAY 
 

The annual Auckland Regional day organized by the NZ Federation of 

Historical Societies was held on Saturday 11 August and hosted by the 

Mangere Society. They organized a very interesting programme which 

included a bus tour of interesting historical sites in the Mangere Bridge 

area.  Mangere was a very significant early communit, ,being on the banks 

of the Manakau Harbour.   
 

Wynne HaySmith represented the Helensville Society at this event, and 

returned to Auckland on Sunday 12 August for a committee meeting of 

the NZ Federation . 

 

INSURANCE COVER FOR MUSEUMS 
 

Many organisations throughout New Zealand - including Historical Soci-

eties and churches are facing higher insurance costs at present, which is a 

problem for volunteer groups operating on tight budgets.  The NZ  

Federation of Historical Societies is is organizing a special meeting on the 

subject of Insurance to be held in Auckland in November. 



7 

 

MONKEY  MOO  RIDES  AGAIN 
 

Following our cover story in the last newsletter about Trevor Curelôs 

wooden toys, Alan Hargreaves brother Peter, who owns one of these toys 

offered to loan it for display in the Museum and it has now arrived.  

Check it out in Hedley House where it will be on show for a few weeks. 
 

The society is very grateful to Alan and Peter for organising this loan as it 

is a great follow-up to the Trevor Curel story.   

 

We wonder if anyone knows 

of the existence of one of the 

Trevor Curel puppets, as 

seen here. (Photo taken by 

Alan Scott from a 

Brackebush film. )  

 

We understand that the pup-

pet was known as ñDancing 

Jimmyò? 

 

Picture from Alan Scottt 

 
 

TRIVIAL PURSUITS STIRS THE LITTLE GREY CELLS 
 

Friday 17 August, War Memorial Hall, Helensville. 7.30 pm.   The Hall 

was abuzz as 16 teams of keen Trivial Pursuiters filled the hall and were 

ready to go!  .. Questions, (collected by John Smith) covered a wide range 

of topics and kept the teams on their toes.  Quiz presenter Donna Glasson 

kept the questions rolling and Roy Brooksô tally sheet on screen, marked 

the progress of the successful and not so successful teams. 
 

Trivial Pursuits has become a popular event for the Historical Society and 

its supporters, with several teams coming back year after year.  One such 

team was ñGirlôs Night  Outò who were in the top three for most of the 

night, and ended up winners - again!  It was a tight race.with ñShow Stop-

persò in second place. 
 

The evening netted the society about $1,200. 
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SUCCESSFUL SERIES OF WINTER LECTURES 
 

The 2012 Winter Lecture Series concluded on Sunday 15th July.  All 

three lectures proved popular and drew appreciative audiences..  Once 

again the Father Sakey Centre proved a very suitable venue,, and the soci-

ety appreciates the use of this Catholic Church hall. 
 

Although the day was wet, almost 40 people turned out to see Colin 

Luntôs DVD of the 150th Kaukapakapa celebrations on 15 July. The first 

part of the DVD contained old photos with captions collected from the 

Alan Scott collection and others. The second part was from the tableaux 

presented by Isla Willis and the third part is the church parade and picnic. 

There are a few copies available from the Museum for $20 (p&p $3), 

which includes a CD of music written to go with the DVD.  
 

Here and There  
 

SUE ON LEAVE  :  Our Admin Officer, sue is away ivisitng family and 

friends in England, and will be back at the beginning of October.  Judy 

Lloyd is ñholding the fortò in sueôs absence , and is at the Museum on  

Fridays.  Thanks to Judy for keeping the office business  ñticking over. 

 

HELP PLEASE?   1963 CENTENNIAL PARADE :  Can any members 

help us with putting together a photographic display for the 150th, featur-

ing photographs taken at the Centennial Parade in 1963?  These could be 

cooured slides, or black and white or coloured photos,or perhaps cuttings 

from magazines or newspapers? If anyone has any such articles could 

they please contact Wynne HaySmith (phone 09 427 8199 in evenings; or 

email cwhaysmith@clear.net.nz)  or the Museum by phone call or e-mail.  
 

We would be able to arrange to scan the photos so you did not have to 

part with  them .  We can convert coloured slides to a digital image and so 

print off photos. 

 

SPRING IS HERE and the gardens are looking very effective.  Thanks 

to Jean and her gardening team for keeping the Museum gardens looking 

so well. They should be at their best for the 150th celebrations in October. 
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POSTCARD  PARADE-per favour  ñTRADE MEò 

HELENSVILLE 1915  can any reader identify the white house show-

ing centre left? 
 

This interesting old postcard turned up on Trade Me a few weeks ago , 

and  was successfully won in the Trade Me auction,for the society. by a 

local member, assisted by an historian  friend from another society. 
 

Within the space of two weeks several more Helensville and Parakai post 

cards and photos turned up on Trade Me and created considerable excite-

ment among the local postcard collectors.  Through the generosity of 

three more members photos of Parakai House, Hinemoa House and the 

Parakai Domain have been added to the Museum collection.   

 

These images were won on bids of up to$35.  The message was obviously 

out that Helensville photos were being sought, as the next one that turned 

up on Trade Me (Grand Hotel) had a reserve of $65!  The local Museum  

collectors decided that this was a bit steep, and were  pleased to discover 

that the same picture was available from an Auckland collection for about 

$25. 
 

Needless to say the Museum is always on the lookout for old photo  

treasures. 


